GOVERNING BOARD MEETING
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Wednesday, September 26, 2018 – 12 Noon

Bear River Migratory Bird Refuge – Visitor’s Center

2155 West Forest Street in Brigham City

(Just West of I-15 on Forest Street)

M I N U T E S
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1PRESENT 
Commissioner Bill Cox 


Commissioner Stan Summers

Commissioner Jeff Hadfield


Mayor Tyler Vincent


Commissioner Jeff Scott


Council Member Karl Ward
EXCUSED

County Executive Craig Buttars

Council Member Greg Merrill

Mayor Holly Daines



Commissioner Norm Weston
Mayor Shaun Dustin



Mayor Sim Weston
Mayor Roger Fridal 



Commissioner Tom Weston

Mayor Mike Leonhardt

BRAG STAFF PRESENT

Roger Jones


Zac Covington


Brian Carver


Karen Merkley

OTHERS PRESENT

Nathan Jackson



Senator Orrin Hatch’s Office

Ryan Wilcox 




Senator Mike Lee’s Office

Todd Adams
Deputy Director, Utah Division of Water Resources
Marisa Egbert
Utah Division of Water Resources
Don Griffith
President North American Weather Consultants
WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS AND MINUTES
Commissioner Jeff Hadfield, Vice Chair, opened the meeting and welcomed everyone.  After introductions were made, Hadfield thanked Kathy Stopher from the Bear River Migratory Bird Refuge for allowing us to meet at their facility and invited Kathy to share information about the Bear River Migratory Bird Refuge.  
Kathy shared the following:

· The Bear River Migratory Bird Refuge is one of 365 Wildlife Refuges in the country.  

· In 2015 the Cache County Conservation Corridor was designated to preserve the Bear River Water Shed.

· In the past three years, the Bird Refuge has lost 60% of employees and is currently down to four staff without an Acting Director due to budget cuts, a hiring freeze, and employee retirement.

· The Bird Refuge is working on research projects with Utah State University.  One of those projects is to create a management/habitat plan for the phragmites grass, which is an invasive perennial grass present in much of the refuge.  In order to control the phragmites from overtaking the wetlands, they are trying prescribed burns and cattle grazing.
Commissioner Jeff Hadfield asked if there were any changes or additions to the minutes of June 27, 2018.  The minutes were APPROVED unanimously with a MOTION by Commissioner Stan Summers and SECOND by Council Member Karl Ward.
BEAR LAKE AND BEAR RIVER WATER OUTLOOK

Todd Adams, Deputy Director of Utah Division of Water Resources discussed the outlook for Bear Lake Water Storage.  On March 23, 2018,  Idaho and Utah jointly filed a Water Right Application on top of Bear Lake, specifically the 5918’ mark.  The goals of this application are:
· Supplemental irrigation water supply

· Stabilize Bear Lake levels

· Additional power potential – spinning reserve

· Water for recharge areas

· Protect recreation and environmental concerns

· Benefit the Great Salt Lake
Other points of interest:

· Pacificorp manages the two feet above and below 5918’.

· Bear Lake is 20 miles long, 7 miles wide and up to 200 feet deep allowing for 6.5 million acre-feet of storage.

· Adams mentioned that Utah Division of Water Resources is meeting with stakeholders from Pacificorp and the states of Wyoming, Utah, and Idaho in order to achieve win-win-wins for all.  Questions such as “If we did such and such at Bear Lake, what would be the effects?” are being discussed and inputs considered before the applications are processed.
· Commissioner Bill Cox from Rich County brought up concerns that if Bear Lake were up two feet higher to its capacity level that some structures could flood.  Todd replied that the State is aware of that and a variety of other consequences are under consideration.
· Other items related to Utah Division of Water Resources
· Commissioner Stan Summers asked about funding for secondary water metering.  Marisa Egbert, also from Utah Division of Water Resources, said they would meet with Box Elder County to help provide funding for that.
· On October 16, 2018 at the Logan Library – a meeting about New Water Conservation Laws will be held.
DISCUSSION ON CLOUD SEEDING

Don Griffith, President of North American Weather Consultants, distributed a detailed handout with many graphs, maps, and figures explaining Winter Cloud Seeding in Utah (included with the minutes).  

How Cloud Seeding Works:

1. A minute amount of silver iodide is sprayed across a propane flame.

2. The silver iodide particles rise into the clouds.

3. The silver iodide causes cloud moisture to freeze and create ice crystals.

4. Ice crystals grow big enough to fall as snow.

There are six cloud seeding programs operating across the state of Utah.  Since 1988, Box Elder and Cache County are the primary sponsors of the Northern Utah Program.   North American Weather Consultants obtain annual licenses and permits from the Utah Division of Water Resources that also provides cost sharing support of approximately 50%.  It was noted that the price has not increased in ten years and the state is only charged for the actual amount used each season, not the estimate. During the 2017-2018 winter season there were 28 silver iodide generators in the Northern Utah Program at various target locations. Typically, sites are on the west side of the mountain barriers as wind typically is generated on the west and moves to the east.  These ground based silver iodide generators are placed at local residences and these residents operate the generators when instructed to do so by NAWC weather modification meteorologists.  The meteorologists use visible spectrum satellite images, radar images, and high resolution rapid refresh (HRRR) model liquid water forecast to help predict the optimal time and procedure to use for cloud seeding success.  The included data chart documents an increase of precipitation and snow water content with cloud seeding efforts.  
Both Cache County and Bear River Water Conservancy District (Box Elder County) opted to participate in funding cloud seeding operations in the Bear River Region for the 2018-2019 cloud seeding season.

BRAG HOUSING ACTIVITIES REPORT
Roger Jones, BRAG Executive Director, highlighted a report describing the BRAG Housing Activities in Box Elder County (included with minutes).  BRAG would like to pay off the following two loans: 
Brigham City

Bear River Valley Mental Health, LLC      dba Box Elder Commons (15 units)


State of Utah
  $25,013
 $147.22
30 yr.
 0%

Tremonton

Tremonton Village Apartments, LLC       dba Crown Village Apartments (24 units)


BRAG
  $46, 967
  $224.39
30 yr.
0.5%

This could be accomplished by requesting Redevelopment Agency (RDA) funds from Brigham City, Tremonton, and/or Box Elder County.
RDA Affordable Housing Funds Administered By BRAG

Box Elder County RDA Current Balance $447,924

Tremonton City RDA Current Balance $417,410

Logan City has provided small amounts of RDA funding to BRAG for Specific Projects.
Commissioner Jeff Scott felt like because these two loans have such low interest rates BRAG should keep the loans.

The Affordable Housing handout also included pages listing the housing services BRAG provided for Box Elder County, Brigham City, and Tremonton from 2012 to 2017.
ADOPT BRAG SUCCESSION PLANNING POLICY
Roger Jones shared the BRAG Succession Planning Policy 3.22 (Policy included with the minutes).  The BRAG succession plan is established to provide continuity and to avoid extended staffing and costly vacancies in key positions.  It is designed to help prepare current staff members for future opportunities through internal cross-training.
The BRAG Governing Board UNANIMOUSLY ACCEPTED the BRAG Succession Planning Policy 3.22 with a MOTION by Mayor Vincent and SECOND by Commissioner Scott.

Jones also requested that the board adopt a public entity resolution for the 

Utah Public Treasurers' Investment Fund. The PTIF Accounts resolution would authorize Roger Jones, BRAG Executive Director and Debbie Lee, BRAG Controller to add, delete, or make changes to bank accounts tied to PTIF accounts in connection with Bear River Association of Governments.  
The board UNANIMOUSLY PASSED the adoption of this resolution with the following additions:  Two signatures required for transactions and the addition of the Current BRAG Governing Board Chair as another person authorized to sign.  Council Member Karl Ward made the MOTION and SECOND by Commissioner Stan Summers the adoption of The PTIF Accounts Resolution.
SUPPORT FOR NATIONAL DESIGNATION OF BEAR RIVER HERITAGE AREA
The Bear River Heritage Area (BRHA) was created in April 2000, as a way of supporting and protecting our local history and heritage and also bringing more tourism dollars to our region.  The BRHA includes seven counties; Box Elder, Cache and Rich in northern Utah, and Bear Lake, Caribou, Franklin and Oneida in southeastern Idaho, all located, in whole or in part, within the Bear River drainage.

Lisa Duskin-Goede is the BRAG Bear River Heritage Area Coordinator under the direction of Brian Craver.  
With the current support of Congressman Rob Bishop and others, the Bear River Heritage Area is part of the H.R. 6843 Bill to receive National Designation as a Heritage Area.   (A copy of the H.R. 6843 Bill is included with the minutes.  National Bear River Heritage Area Act information is page 51-66.) Jones reported that there are currently 40 national heritage areas in the country.  The National Park Service provides limited funding to those with national designation.
Roger Jones asked the Governing Board Members for a resolution of support for the Bear River Heritage Area to pursue National Designation.  Council Member Karl Ward made a MOTION to APPROVE SUPPORT and Commissioner Stan Summers SECONDED the motion.  Mayor Tyler Vincent and Commissioner Jeff Scott, both indicated a need to receive more information about the National Designation before committing to a vote of support.

APPROVE QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS REQUIRED BY UTAH STATE AUDITOR

Commissioner Summers made a MOTION to indicate that the governing board had opportunity to review the quarterly financial statements ending June 30, 2018.  It was SECONDED by Council Member Karl Ward and APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.
ADJOURN

The meeting adjourned at 1:40 p.m. followed by a tour of Niagara Water Bottling Facility, 77 North Industrial Way in Brigham City.
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